SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 14th February 2005 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT






Cllr P N Aldis (Vice Chairman – In the Chair)






  “   P Blaine







  “   R Downing







  “   D Gale






  “   J Gurney







  “   D Jaeger







  “   M McMurdo







  “   C Osborne







  “   M Pettitt







  “   D Sharman







  “   M Scott

1.  APOLOGIES:  for absence were received from Cllrs Frood, White, Goss and Mrs Gautier-Groom.
2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (P81/04)

(a)  Prejudicial interests
There were none.

(b)  Personal interests
Cllr Gurney

Agenda Item 5 (5) - SLA Storage Garage
Member is Chairman of SSLA.

Cllr Pettitt

Agenda Item 5 (5) - SLA Storage Garage
Member is Secretary of SSLA.

Cllr Blaine

Agenda Item 11-Draft Statement of 

Member is a supporter of a




Community Involvement


lobbying or pressure group i.e.










CAMRA.

Cllr Blaine

Agenda Item 15 - JMC


Member is a Town Council 










appointed representative on the

JMC.

Cllr Gurney

Agenda Item 15 - JMC


Member is a School Governor 










appointed representative on the

JMC.

Cllr Pettitt

Agenda Item 15 - JMC


Member is a Town Council 










appointed representative on the

JMC.

2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (P81/04) (CONTD)

Cllr Gale

Agenda Item 15 - JMC


Member is a Town Council 










Appointed representative on the

JMC.

Cllr McMurdo

Agenda Item 11 - Draft Statement of

Member is a Member/Supporter




of Community Involvement


of a lobbying or pressure group










i.e. a Rail Transport Association.

Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the Meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business under Agenda Item 10.

Cllr P Blaine
Cllr R Downing

Cllr D Gale

Cllr J Gurney

Cllr M McMurdo

Cllr C Osborne

Cllr M Pettitt

Cllr M Scott

PART A – RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL
9.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT (P82/04)

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND:  That the grant already promised by the Town Council in respect of the provision of trees, seats, litter bins etc in this scheme be increased from £15,000.00 to £25,000.00 with the finance actually being found from the Capital Account.

SEE ALSO PART B MINUTES – RESOLVED MATTERS -
MINUTE NO: (P89/04)

PART B – RESOLVED MATTERS

3.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 

COUNCIL  (P83/04)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

4.  MINUTES
  (P84/04)
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 10th January 2005 which had been previously circulated, were signed.
5.  MATTERS ARISING  (P85/04)
(1) Public Open Space, Fallowfield Estate (9.6.03) (P13/03)

(a)  Letter sent to Head of Planning Services, MBDC 18.1.05.  Holding reply received “the officer dealing with this application is on annual leave.  A full reply will be sent on his return”.

(b)  Letter sent to Mr Burt 18.1.05.  No reply yet received.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted and that both of these matters now be hastened.

Cllr McMurdo then reported on an email that he had received from MBDC regarding the latest position in respect of the adoption of the estate.

(2)  Highways Agency – Decision re: Requested Roundabout, Junction of New Road and Orchard Road, Beeston (19.7.04) (P27/04)

Further hastener sent to Highways Agency 20.1.05.  No reply yet received.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.

(3)  Developers Contributions to Sporting or Play Area Facilities, Site rear of Conservative Club Bedford Road, Sandy (22.11.04) (P55/04)

Letter sent to M.B.D.C. asking if this contribution could be put towards the Sunderland Road Pavilion Scheme 21.1.05.  Play and Open Space Officer M.B.D.C. replied 26.1.05.  “The interpretation of the unilateral undertaking would be that funds could be released for any sporting project in Sandy so the Sunderland Road Project would be acceptable to receive the £7,920.00 Sporting Contribution.

It should be noted however that the contribution has to be spent by 18th November 2008.”

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the reply received be noted.

(b)  That Sandy Town Council now authorizes that the £7,920.00 sporting contribution from the developers may be included in the Sunderland Road Pavilion Scheme budget and shown as a contribution from others in the bid currently being prepared.

(4)  Fishing Rights – The Riddy, Sandy (11.10.04) (P49/04)

Biggleswade and Hitchin Angling Association have now confirmed their acceptance of the new Rent and a further 3 year Fishing Rights Agreement.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted and that this Item may now be deleted.

(5)  Sunderland Road Pavilion/Secure Storage Project – Retention of Garages, S.S.L.A. (22.11.04) (P49/04)

Reply received from SSLA 7.2.05.  (Copy was attached)

The reply received from the Secretary of the SSLA was noted.

After a full debate it was

RESOLVED:  (a) That in principle the retention of the garage housing the electrics for the all-weather pitch be supported.

(b)  That an estimate for the works required on the garage be requested from the architect retained on this scheme.

(c)  That upon receipt the SSLA be advised of the likely level of contribution required.

(d)  That when confirmed this be included in the Sunderland Road Pavilion Scheme budget and shown as a contribution from others in the bid currently being prepared.

(6) Sandy Parish Flood Plan (10.1.05) (P77/04)

No further information received from the Working Group.
The Chairman reminded Committee that the members of the Working Group were Cllrs McMurdo, Downing, Frood, Gurney, Pettitt, Scott and Jaeger plus interested members of the public still to be identified.

The Clerk said that Mr Berry, the Emergency Planning Officer at Mid Beds District Council, had declined to meet with the Working Group at this stage as he believed that sufficient preparatory information was already available to the Group.  He would be willing to meet at a later date when a final Draft Plan had been approved.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the situated be noted.

(b)  That the Clerk be requested to convene a preliminary meeting of the Working Group as soon as possible in order that discussion might take place as to how this matter should proceed and who from the general public should be invited to join the group.
(7)  Street Naming – Development at rear of Conservative Club, Sandy

Sandy Town Council had suggested the name “Albion Close” for this new development.  The developers have intimated to MBDC that they would be happy with Albion but would the Town Council agree to “Court” rather than “Close” i.e. Albion Court.

If no compromise is possible a final decision will be made by MBDC.
RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council will now agree to the name “Albion Court”.
Cllr Osborne raised a number of other matters arising, not shown on the printed list:-
(8)  Proposed Traffic Regulation Order – Market Square, Sandy (10.2.05) (P78/04)
The Clerk reported that no reply had been received from Bedfordshire County Council but that as the letter had been a formal response to a Consultation Document regarding a new Traffic Regulation, it was not likely that the Council would receive a response from that section.

The Council’s comments regarding Budgens entrance and Pleasant Place would have to be addressed and pursued by the Town Centre Partnership.

RESOLVED::  That the situation be noted and that this Item may now be deleted.

(9)  East of England Plan – Public Consultation (10.1.05) (P79/04)

The Clerk reported that due to annual leave and sickness no-one had been able to attend the meeting on 10th February.

Cllr Blaine reported that he had been present but the meeting had been very poorly attended, only 8 or 9 members of the public in total.

Almost all of the proposed additional housing was being recommended for the Milton Keynes growth area and he would suggest that if the Town Council wished to offer any comments it direct these to the need for the Sandy/Beeston By-Pass and the East/West Rail Link, both of which would be of material benefit to the whole of the East Bedfordshire area.

RESOLVED:  That a letter of comment be sent as suggested by Cllr Blaine.

6.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS – NOTIFICATIONS FROM MID BEDFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL  (P86/04)

There were none.

7.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS – DECISIONS  (P87/04)

There were none.
8.  VERBAL REPORT FROM ANY LOCAL MEMBER WHO ATTENDED DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE ON ANY MATTERS AFFECTING SANDY  (P88/04)
Cllr Aldis reported that the application by Chevron Traffic Management Systems for a highways depot in Seddington had been refused.

The decision was noted.

9.  TOWN CENTRE ENHANCEMENT  (P89/04)
Cllr Blaine gave a verbal report of the Meeting of the Town Centre Partnership held on Tuesday 8th February 2005.  Tenders had been received and there was still a shortfall on the available budget of approximately £44,000.00.
The Partnership had been unanimous in agreeing that no further cuts or changes could be made to the final specification.  It had been pointed out that the items which the Town Council had previously agreed to fund i.e. trees, seats, bins etc had now been costed at £25,000.00, £10,000.00 more than the previously agreed grant.

The Partnership therefore asked the Town Council to consider increasing its agreed grant to £25,000.00 and the District Council Executive on 23rd March was also being asked to find the balance of the shortfall.

The report was noted.

SEE PART A MINUTES – RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL -
MINUTE NO: (P82/04)

10.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT  (P90/04)

Cllr Gale gave a verbal report of the Meeting of the Working Group held on Wednesday 9th February 2005.  The Bid Consultant and the Architect were on target with their works.  The Football Development Plan had been completed and target dates set.
It had been acknowledged that there was still a shortfall on the budget available at this stage but other possible funding sources had been identified and were being investigated.

It had been agreed that the Planning Application should now be submitted as soon as possible as the bid to the Football Foundation could not go in until the Planning Consent had been obtained.

Cllr Gale answered questions from Members.  

The report was noted.

11.  DRAFT STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT – M.B.D.C.  (P91/04)
The Draft Statement of Community Involvement prepared by MBDC and which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Cllr Blaine suggested that Annex 1 – Consultation Bodies was far from comprehensive. There were other specific interest groups who really should be consulted over particular types of applications.  He quoted as an example applications to close or de-license public houses.  He was also concerned that with the consultations being suggested with Town and Parish Councils, Community Liaison Fora etc, the costs of such consultations would increase and any such increases must be borne by the District and not the consultee.

After a further debate it was

RESOLVED:  (a)  That individual Members of Sandy Town Council be requested to submit their own response to this Consultation document.

(b)  That the comments of Cllr Blaine be submitted to MBDC by Sandy Town Council.

(c) That the question of duplication of letters to near neighbours in respect of Planning Applications be referred to the forthcoming meeting with M.B.D.C. regarding Quality Councils and delegation of functions.
12.  SANDY TOWN BOWLS CLUB – LEASE  (P92/04)
Members noted the position and that the current Lease with the Club was due to expire next year.

However it was felt that with a considerable number of new Members of Council the terms of the current lease and the level of expense incurred by the Council on the Green would not be known.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Clerk be requested to supply a copy of the current Lease with Sandy Town Bowls Club to all Members of the Council.

(b)  That the Clerk be requested to prepare a full report to an early meeting of this Committee detailing the various options that are available for management of the Green from 2006 onwards, the likely costs and any information as to how other local Council’s have dealt with a similar renewal situation.
13.  STREET LIGHTING – GOOD PRACTICE ((P93/04)
The Clerk’s report which had been circulated prior to the meeting was received and considered.

Members expressed regret that the letter from the Chief Executive of MBDC dated 20th September 2004 had not been presented to them for consideration earlier.

RESOLVED:  (a) That the Clerk be requested to obtain a quotation for the supply and installation of a “banded” notice on all Town Council owned columns giving the telephone number to ring, the ownership of the column and the likely/expected time for completion of the repair.

(b)  That the Clerk also be requested to ascertain from Raynesway/Bedfordshire County Council if the number to be quoted in respect of Town Council owned lamps could be the same number as for County Council owned lamps (i.e. Highways Helpdesk).

(c)  That the Clerk be requested to enquire of Stotfold Town Council if they have a different maintenance contractor dealing with their Town Council owned lamps.

ALSO RESOLVED:  That a letter be sent to the Chief Executive of MBDC apologizing for the delay in dealing with this matter and explaining that quotations are now being sought.

14.  ENVIRONMENT AND LEISURE FOCUS GROUP – GREEN SPACE MANAGEMENT INITIATIVE  (P94/04)

Cllr Aldis, Chairman of the Environment and Leisure Focus Group who had prepared the document which had been previously circulated, introduced the document and its aims and objectives, and answered questions from Members.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the report be received and in principal its aims and objectives supported.

(b)  That it be noted however that the Fallowfield Open Space is not in the ownership of the Town Council and also that a very comprehensive planting scheme was one of the conditions of the Planning Consent and this would have to be provided by the developers within the time constraints agreed in the Consent.  This planting scheme may be rather different than that proposed in this report.

(c)  That it  also be noted that BeestonWildlife Group are now working magnificently at maintaining and enhancing Beeston Green in conjunction with MBDC as the maintenance agents for the Green, and that this responsibility be left with them although they may wish to incorporate some of the ELF Group’s suggestions in their own management arrangements.

FURTHER RESOLVED:  (a)  That the ELF Group be requested to prepare detailed plans, drawings and costings for their proposals in respect of Bedford Road Recreation Ground which can then be further considered by this Committee and if support is forthcoming the necessary finance provided.

(b)  That no action be taken in respect of Sunderland Road Recreation Ground at this stage.
15.  PROPOSED NEW JOINT MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT – SANDY UPPER SCHOOL (P95/04)

The copy of the proposed new Agreement which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  Members were greatly concerned that the Agreement provided appeared be a general one prepared for some other centre and had not been amended or altered in any way to make it applicable to the Sandy circumstances.
It was pointed out that the document still referred to Cedars Upper School and indeed to a “swimming pool”.

RESOLVED:  That the Draft Agreement be returned to Mr Herod of MBDC pointing out that as this is confusing and does not appear to relate to the Sandy JMC in any way, the Town Council feels unable to comment at this stage, but would wish to consider this again when an appropriate document is available.
16.  PRESS RELEASE  (P96/04)
RESOLVED:  That no Press Release is considered necessary.


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	1.2.05

10/05


	05/00149/TPO

Mr W Smith

48 High Street

SANDY

SG19 1AJ
	Tree Preservation Order application to reduce crown of Beech Tree by 15% at 48 High Street, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	P P & O S

14.2.05

15.2.05
	

	1.2.05

11/05


	05/00103/FULL

Mr M Thurlow

Cobblers Cottage

The Baulk

Beeston

SG19 1NR
	Full application for the erection of 1 x 3 bedroomed detached dwelling with integral garage on land adjacent to Cobblers Cottage, The Baulk, Beeston, Beds.

Near neighbours 15 and 19 The Baulk, Beeston notified
	RESOLVED:  OBJECT

(a)  Over development of the available site.

(b)  Loss of amenity to near neighbours.
	P P & O S 

14.2.05

15.2.05
	

	4.2.05

12/05


	05/00161/FULL

Mr T Prodger

27a St Neots Road

Sandy

SG19 1LE
	Full application for the erection of a loft conversion with a side dormer and velux windows to 27a St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 27 & 27b St Neots Road, Sandy notified
	RESOLVED:  No objections
	P P & O S

14.2.05

15.2.05
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


9
9

